
QUEENSLAND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS COMMISSION 

Trading (Allowable Hours) Act 1990 

National Retail Association Limited, Union of Employers 

Matter No. TH/2025/3 

APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL EVENT DECLARATION 

DIRECTIONS ORDER 

AFTER READING the Application in the above matter filed on 14 April 2025, IT IS ORDERED:- 

1. That the Applicant be the National Retail Association Limited, Union of Employees.

2. The Industrial Registry serve the Application for Special Event Declaration and this Directions Order

on:

(a) Weipa Town, Authority;

(b) Shop, Distributive and Allied Employees Association (Queensland Branch) Union of Employees;

(c) The Australian Workers’ Union of Employees, Queensland;

(d) Local Government Association of Queensland Ltd;

(e) Executive Director, Industrial Relations, Office of Industrial Relations, Department of State

Development, Infrastructure and Planning; and

(f) Chief Industrial Inspector, Office of Industrial Relations, Department of State Development,

Infrastructure and Planning.

3. Those who may be affected by the Application for Declaration may make a formal application seeking

leave to be heard.  Any application seeking leave to be heard must be filed in the Industrial Registry and

served on the Applicant by no later than 4.00 pm on Monday, 28 April 2025.

4. The Applicant file in the Industrial Registry and serve on any party granted leave to be heard, an outline

of submissions by 4.00 pm on Tuesday, 6 May 2025.

5. Any party granted leave to be heard file in the Industrial Registry, and serve on the Applicant, an outline

of submissions by 4.00 pm on Tuesday, 13 May 2025.

6. This matter will be heard before Commissioner O’Neill at the Queensland Industrial Relations

Commission, 66 Eagle Street (Corner of Elizabeth and Creek Streets), Brisbane on Monday, 19 May

2025 commencing at 10:00am.

NOTE: The Application for Special Event Declaration and this Directions Order will be published on the QIRC

Website at www.qirc.qld.gov.au.  All filed documents in relation to this matter (including

correspondence) must be sent to the Industrial Registry at qirc.registry@qirc.qld.gov.au

Dated 17 April 2025 

P.B. O’NEILL  

Industrial Commissioner 
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